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Smith Mountain Lake State Park
FRIENDS NEWSLETTER – 2010

Editor - Frankie Puckett

	ANNUAL NEWS FROM THE FRIENDS OF SMITH MOUNTAIN LAKE STATE PARK


2009 - The Year in Review
Sally Hutslar, President

2009 was a busy and successful year for the Friends of Smith Mountain Lake State Park.  Our 80+ volunteers provided 3096 hours of service to the programs and needs of the Park.  The primary goals of the group are to provide assistance for the educational programs of the Park; to raise money for materials and projects needed to carry out the operation of the Park; and to provide programs and activities at the Park that are designed for residents of the community.

Our year begins with the Winter Lecture Series, which is held the first Sunday of the months January, February, March and April. Topics focus on natural history, local history, wildlife, photography, astronomy, and more. This past year was particularly successful with 50 to 75 persons in attendance for each lecture.

Spring brings increased activities. The Saturday before Easter, the Interpretive Program at the Park provides an Easter Egg Hunt, craft activities and a hayride through the Park. The Friends assist by filling the eggs with candy, assisting with the craft activities and providing a driver for the hayride. The second Saturday in June the group sponsors the Aspiring Youth Anglers Fishing Tournament. This event follows the Youth Fishing Clinic, held the first Saturday in June and sponsored by the Bedford County Recreation Department.  Last year sixteen Friends volunteers assisted with this event.

Summer brings the opening of the Visitor Center to the public. The Friends provided a volunteer at the Visitor Center every Monday through Friday from the Memorial Day weekend until Labor Day. This is the Friends largest volunteer effort at the Park.

This summer, the new Visitor Center will be open and the former Visitor Center will become 
the Discovery Center.  It will be used for the Park’s educational programs.
Assisting with the many Interpretive Programs at the Park also involves many Friends volunteers who assist the Park Interpreter by helping children, ages 4 to 14, with a wide variety of activities including orienteering, creek exploration, canoeing, and crafts.

 
Summer also finds the Friends busy with Music in the Park. This program features area bluegrass bands and the Old Dominion Cloggers. It is the held the fourth Saturday in May, June, July and August. Thanks to a large number of local sponsors and very good attendance at each event, the Friends saw their largest profit ever from the event, with all proceeds going to the needs of the Park. October brings Halloween activities provided by the Park with assistance from the Friends.  

The Friends also provide several year-round services to the Park. Volunteers gather the first and third Thursdays of each month to walk the trails and heavy use areas of the Park to pick up trash and remove downed limbs. Throughout the year the Landscape Committee keeps the butterfly garden and areas around the Discovery Center weeded, mulched and trimmed.  And, throughout the summer and fall, a group of trained tractor drivers provide hayrides for families on Tuesday and Friday evenings. 

The Friends is a group of people who believe in the tremendous opportunity Smith Mountain Lake State Park provides our visitors and our residents and who are committed to assisting the Park in its many activities. Come join us! 
Footnote:   Since record keeping began for the State Parks,  the Friends group has contributed 51,310 volunteer hours.
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Ray Haymaker
An Iconic State Park Friend
Celebrates 90th Birthday in 2010
Ray Haymaker is a name well known among the members of the Friends of Smith Mountain Lake State Park.  He is one of the founding fathers of the Friends group and a strong advocate for the group and the state parks.  Ray, who turned 90 on April 9, 2010, had visited the Park many times before he retired at Smith Mountain Lake.  He and his wife, Del, spent many hours walking through the Park and enjoying its many features.  In 1996 it was Ray who worked with the Park officials to initiate the organization of the Friends group which is about eighty members strong today.

He and Del were among the first Friends volunteers to accumulate over 3,000 volunteer hours working in and for the Park.  Del was honored by the Park with a bench that was placed in the beach area.  Some of the members also worked to build the stairway and platform near the tobacco barn which was dedicated to Ray and Del.  The local Pilots Club worked with the Friends to have a bench placed on the Pavilion at the Discovery Center in honor of Ray and Del for the work they had done in and for the Park.

Ray’s favorite spot on the lake is the area around the present Discovery Center and he considers it one of the most beautiful locations on the lake.  The panoramic view of the lake between the center and the dam is expansive and open.  According to Ray the Discovery Center, the boat ramps, the amphitheater and the picnic tables make this one of the most relaxing places in the Park.  

BENCH NOTES

Many of the benches placed in various locations in the Park were placed to recognize or honor members of the Friends for service they have given to the Park.  Members who have accumulated over 3000 volunteer hours include Earl Jacquot, Jim Fischer, and  Jeanne Fischer.  

There are several others that have been placed in different locations including the Discovery Center, the Visitor Center, the Amphitheater, and one at Walton Creek. 

Lauri Schular 2010 Interpreter’s Note
Lauri Schular
Cindy Okleson wrote about helping with Halloween 2009.   “This was great fun for all ages of children.  I ran the Craft Table where children could make bats with google eyes and a spider with pipe cleaner legs.   Lots of fun especially the yummy snack table with Kate Kern and “Miss Lauri”, our hosts.”
The last Special Event of 2009 Flotilla for Toys provided an opportunity for volunteers to   
accrue more hours to round out the year. The Park partnered with Mariner's Landing. for the 12th Annual Virginia Dare Flotilla for Toys which was held on Saturday December 5 at the SML State Park  Beach Pavilion.
Volunteers helped with crafts that included the following:  Trim a Tree for Wildlife; Create Your Own Christmas Card;   Cool Christmas Ornaments; and Beaded Ornaments. Participants could make one to keep and one to share with Lake Christian Ministries to distribute to a deserving family in our area during the holidays.
For the Environmental Education Outreach, there will be new programs and Richmond has assigned a new initiative and focus for State Parks. This year will be the beginning of the Sesquicentennial of the American Civil War and there are programs to reinforce that theme. 

The Jr. Rangers program will be offered as well as the Little Rangers Program, which will be restructured. Hayrides this year will be on Tuesdays and Friday nights. Events include the Easter Celebration, Take Pride in SML Cleanup Day, and Mother’s Day Tea Party and Wildflower Walk.

Interpreter’s Contact Information

(540)297-5998
lauri.schular@dcr.virginia.gov
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Discovery Gardens

Patti Gerhart


The Discovery Center (formerly the Visitor Center) is surrounded by gardens which are tended by the Friends of SML State Park.  The landscape committee is comprised of several Friends members who enjoy working in the gardens, cultivating the soil and beautifying the area.


What started as a Junior Ranger project many years ago has developed into a lovely garden site with various plants and shrubs which attract wildlife species found in the Park.  The Butterfly garden is located behind the Discovery Center and contains lots of perennial flowers and shrubs such as Cone Flower, Yarrow, Lavender, Rosemary, Butterfly Bush, Bee Balm and Milkweed to name a few.  The plants in this garden were selected not only for their colorful and fragrant attributes but also because they provide a food source for the birds, butterflies, bees and other insects and pollinators in the area.


On the north side of the building is another garden we call the Native Species garden.  Most of the plant material in this garden is native to Virginia.  The garden has a lot of natural shade which allows native Ferns, Wild Ginger, Bloodroot, Trillium, Columbine and other shade plants to thrive.  The sunny part of this garden is host to a Fringe Tree, Grey Owl Juniper, Amsonia, (blue star) and Itea, (sweetspire).  


The gardens in front of the Discovery Center were planted many years ago, by the Park and contain several mature Sweet Bay Magnolias, Rhododendrons, Mountain Laurel, and Azaleas.  This area has been tended for many years by the Moneta Garden Club but for the last couple of years the Friends of the Park have been maintaining it and keeping the weeds at bay.  


The Landscape committee and other Friends who enjoy this type of activity usually get together in the spring, summer and fall to accomplish the many tasks involved in keeping the garden looking its best.  Lots of weeding, cultivating, pruning, planting and mulching is required for the gardens to look nice all season.


Future plans include new plant introductions as well as labeling many of the plants now residing in the gardens.  Labeling will inform and educate visitors and help in the planning process and selection of plants for the home garden.   A visitor can monitor the growth and health of plants in the park garden and determine if they will be suitable for their own garden at home.  Just match the conditions, light, exposure and moisture. 


Of course, the Park is home to many deer and other plant eating animals.  This is another area visitors can monitor.  Most of the plants in the Park gardens seem to be on the deer “not so favorite” food list.  This is very helpful information for the home gardener. 


You won’t want to miss the succession of blooming cycles in the Discovery Gardens so plan to visit in late spring, summer and fall.  The view is always changing.
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LECTURE SERIES

Shearer Rumsey

The Eighth Annual Winter Lecture Series spearheaded and organized by Shearer Rumsey has become and is a refreshing highlight for our community during the winter.  All lectures are held on Sundays from 3:00 to 4:00 p.m. at the Discovery Center for a single ticket fee of $7.00 which includes the cost of parking.  Season tickets are available as well.

The season orbited with Radio Astronomy Reveals the Invisible Universe presented by Dr. Mark T. Adams, Assistant Director, National Radio Astronomy observatory on January 10.  Snow preempted the February7  lecture, Zoaves: America’s Forgotten Soldier,  by Partick Schroeder, Historian, Appomattox Courthouse National Historical Park, which was rescheduled for the February 28 Wildlife Photography Experiences by Dr. Carl Boast, retired Neuroscientist, was held on March 7 and Jefferson, the Man and the Myth,  Part 2  by Ron Coleman was planned for April  4.
We are fortunate to have the members with the expertise and contacts which can provide our group with some very interesting and noted speakers.   To add to the event light refreshments are always provided by one or more of the Friends
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Volunteer Gee Whiz Notes
Jim Dodd
 
Here are some Gee Wiz numbers regarding the volunteer services of the Friends at our Park.  Total volunteer hours for 2009 equals 3096
The average hours per month equals 258 hours.
The average number of volunteers per month is 27 We have more but not everybody reports.
    The cumulative number of volunteer hours contributed to Smith Mountain Lake State Park by the Friends equals 51310.  While the 2009 number is not in, the 2008 calculation from Virginia Service (VAService.org) was $20.53. per hour of  volunteer time.  That means the hours contributed by the Friends at SMLSP in 2009 has a dollar value of more than *$63,560*.
When you add in the cash contributions, PR and good will value, and the program assistance (i.e. Winter Lecture Series, Music in the Park) the Friends of the Smith Mountain Lake State Park represent a significant resource to and for the Park and the community.
Smith Mountain Lake State Park Partnership With Lake Christian Ministries 2009
Jim Gerhart


Free parking and swimming passes were provided to LCM client families so they could visit Smith Mountain Lake State Park.  This summer program was an unqualified success.


The volunteers at LCM. enthusiastically promoted this pilot program by furnishing passes which were eagerly received with great anticipation by clients  The passes were valid from  Memorial Day to Labor Day.  99 parking passes were used along with 461 swimming passes. These numbers represent about 25% of the total number of passes issued at LCM.  Since these passes were so well received, it appears that many clients may have struggled with transportation and gasoline issues and could not take advantage of the offer.  Statistically, 101 families receiving these passes said they had never been to the State Park.  An additional 138 families said they had visited the State Park three or fewer times in the last 5 years.


Clients were eligible to receive additional passes monthly if they completed a Renewal Questionnaire. 44 families responded as follows:

*75% of the families enjoyed swimming the most.  Family time, cookout, fishing, and the Ice Cream Boat were also mentioned.
*  7 families visited the Discovery Center.

*  8 families went on a hike.

*  One family participated in a Junior Ranger
    program.

*  20 families made purchases.

*  28 families went on a picnic.

*  43 families said they would return to the State
    Park even if they had to pay.


Other Comments:  “Had a great time;” “Well kept;” “Great idea;” “Wonderful lifeguards;” “Wonderful gift;”  “Clean, nice environment;” “Thank you Park & LCM.”


It appears that this entire pilot project has been a very rewarding experience for LCM clients.  In addition, Brian Heft, the State Park Manager, has reported that they are grateful for the opportunity to expose LCM clients to the park amenities.  He has expressed interest in offering the program next summer and Richmond Headquarters may consider expanding the program to other selected State Parks.    
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                     The Friends of SMLSP
The Friends of Smith Mountain Lake State Park, Inc. is the official name of the volunteer group usually referred to as the Friends.  It is a diverse group of people from the area who have an interest in promoting, protecting and preserving the Park.  Members work closely with the Park personnel to provide additional services, programs, and support for Park activities and needs. The membership fee is $12.00 per year and it is usually paid in July.

 The Friends are always working on new projects and planning ways that we can be of service.   If you have an idea for a project or an area of interest or expertise please let us know. We can always use more volunteers. 
       A monthly meeting is held the third Monday of each month except December at 9:30 AM at the Discovery Center.  We invite you to join us.  Applications are available at the Visitor Center and Discovery Center.  Contact information:
Friends of Smith Mountain Lake State Park

1235 State Park Road  

Huddleston, VA 24104-9547
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Smith Mountain Lake State Park Staff

Park Manager;  Brian Heft

Assistant Manager;  Nate Clark

Chief Ranger;  Open Position
Office Manager;  Sarah Fisher

Office Supervisor;  Amanda Brown

Park Ranger;  John Mitchell

Park Ranger;  Junior Bennett

Park Ranger;  Matt Shutt

Interpreter;  Lauri Schular

Housekeeping Supervisor;  Bonnie Graham

Maintenance Supervisor;  Frank West

Maintenance Ranger;  Michael Carter

Maintenance Ranger;  Tyler Powell

Park Contact Numbers

Park Office:  540-297-6066

Visitor Center:  540-297-5998

The New Visitor Center


The State Park’s new 4000 square foot Visitor Center was completed in 2009. It is a LEED certified building (Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design).  General contractor for the project was Nichols Construction of Blacksburg.  This is a big change from the “Main Office” of 800 square feet that has been used since it was built in 1983.

The new building has 1,400 square feet of display and interpretation area, the Visitor Center with a gift shop, conference room, staff offices, restrooms and storage facilities.   Plans are being developed for the display area and displays.  

The former Visitor Center is now the Discovery Center and will be used for outdoor and environmental education.  It has a large aquarium with Smith Mountain Lake aquatic species and the Osprey display and webcam.   Gardens have been developed around this building.
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Visitor Center Adventures
Moving In and Snowed Under
Amanda Brown
Getting used to a new building comes with its challenges. After moving things in through the first big snow storm of the year it took time to adjust to everything but it seemed the staff had done quite well.  However, some things you just have to learn the hard way.  We have had some true mishaps since the big move of ’09.
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It all started on December 17, 2009 when little by little we started moving into the new Visitor Center. We didn’t have phones but that wasn’t going to stop us! So with a temporary (bright blue) phone line running from building to building and a make shift radio in place we packed our office up and began making the new building home. (Note of Caution!!  We learned that you do not speak into the radio and touch the antenna at the same time…you will be in for a shock, quite literally.) 

Each person on the Park staff had his or her own job to do but no matter where they usually worked they all found time to come to the office and help.  Those in the office who had the huge task of moving will always be grateful to them. Snow was piled everywhere and it was cold during the moving time but we all pulled together to get the job done.
The first couple of days were difficult. Amanda was there much of the time by herself because of the holidays and the new building was making a lot of unaccustomed and eerie noises.  She said that those noises in this spacious building almost convinced her that it was haunted!

The staff is looking forward to the new adventures that will happen in the Visitor Center as they meet the guests and complete the work that still needs to be done, but Amanda does not look forward to washing all those windows.  
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Notes from Nate

Nate Clark
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It’s been a busy winter for us here at the Park.  It seems as if we should be able to catch up without so many people in the Park but that never seems to happen.  Winter months are full of training, meetings and other things that can’t be scheduled in the busy summer months. Learning about my new job as Assistant Manager and its administrative responsibilities that differ from my previous position as a Chief Ranger has been a challenge.  

The Assistant Manager is responsible for the day to day operation of the Park.  This includes the daily activities of the staff, staff supervision, customer service, and working closely with the Park budget. It also includes responsibility for the operation of the beach and concession stand.  

Brian Heft and I are law enforcement officers and are responsible for the safety of Park guests and resources.  In the absence of a Chief Ranger I’m still maintaining many of my old duties, making time management very important.  I’m not complaining, I really love my job.  I’ve managed to find the perfect profession for myself.  My wife, Jamie, is very supportive of me and my career.  Being able to raise our kids in the Park is a wonderful opportunity for them. 

While visitation is down, which is typical during the winter months, the staff has stayed very busy.  The weather and several major snow storms have been an obstacle that we’ve had to overcome.  We had three big storms that required extra effort by staff.  We’re fortunate to have two snow plows in the park, one on the tractor and a truck mounted plow also.  Whenever we need them we always focus our efforts on getting the main entrance and the road to the cabins opened.

During two of the storms we had cabin guests so we had to get to them first and make sure they were okay and able to get out.  They were all very happy to see the snow and one commented that they didn’t have snow at home and wanted to see some.  They were not let down!  
Plowing the roads always proves to be time consuming.  W had some equipment issues to take care of in the middle of the storms.  During the last big storm we also had a lot of trees down across the road and Frank West and I spent an entire day and a half cutting the roads open.  Snow and weather events are a part of operating a park and we are fortunate to have staff with skills and dedication to overcome such events.

We still have not found a Chief Ranger, a key member of our staff.  We have been working for a year to fill this position and it has been necessary for the rest of the staff to take on additional responsibilities.  We’re working closely with our central office in Richmond to get this position filled and remain hopeful of accomplishing this soon.

There were several notable events in the Park over the winter.  The biggest and most noticeable was the addition of the new Visitor Center.  This was constructed using funds from the 2002 bond, so it was not affected by the current state of the economy and the Park’s spiraling budget.  The new facility is much larger.  It includes staff offices, a merchandise area and a large display area.

We moved in over the Christmas holiday and slowly found a place for all of our stuff!  It’s very nice to have our own offices and to know where everything is located.  The old office was an original building from 1983 and was home to four full time staff and several others during the summer.


The new building will also allow us to use the old Visitor Center, now renamed the Discovery Center, as a more specific educational facility.  We’re in the process of developing a long range plan for the use of both buildings.  This plan will include what displays we will have at both locations.  

We hosted the department’s western regional employee recognition event in December.  This is an annual event that allows staff from different locations to get together and to recognize significant achievements by individuals.  The event went over very well and the Friends group contributed much support.

In March we hosted the annual meeting of the Virginia Association for Friends of Parks.  This was a three day conference with members statewide attending.  The Park hosted this event once before, several years ago, and we always look forward to having the group again.

We had our annual Park deer hunt in November.  This is a managed reservation hunt and we close the Park to the general public for four days and divide the Park into eleven zones, with each hunter assigned to a specific zone.  This is part of our overall resource management plan.  The goal is to reduce the size of the deer herd, thereby improving health and quality.

We have a doe first rule for hunters; they must harvest a doe, or antlerless deer, before taking an antlered deer.  We hold this hunt with cooperation from the Department of Game and Inland Fisheries and provide DMAP (Deer Management Assistance Program) tags for hunters.  This allows them to harvest antlerless deer without using their big game tags. This effectively allows them to take more deer during the overall season and encourages hunters to take part in programs such as ours.

We set up a check station at our shop compound and collect information about each deer that is forwarded to DGIF.  We also pull the lower jawbone from each animal, which the department uses to age the deer, providing us additional information about our herd.  The hunt is always well received and we have many hunters who return each year.  This season we harvested 41 deer.   

Our department has taken on a big task of Law Enforcement Accreditation.  This is a standard that is set by the Virginia Department of Criminal Justice Services.  It is not a requirement for Police Departments, Sheriff Departments or other law enforcement agencies but represents a commitment to professionalism and excellence. From the DCJS website; 
Executive board members consisting of active Sheriffs and Chiefs of Police establish professional standards and administer the accreditation process by which Virginia agencies can be systematically measured, evaluated, and updated.  It increases cooperation and coordination with other law enforcement agencies and other branches of the criminal justice system. The accreditation process requires an in-depth review of every aspect of the agency’s organization, management, operations, and administration.  Accreditation serves as a yardstick to measure the effectiveness of the agency’s programs and services. The services provided are defined, and uniformity of service is assured. Accreditation streamlines operations, providing more consistency and more effective deployment of agency manpower.

All parks have taken on a great deal of responsibility for this process.  We have updated policy and have made several improvements to operating standards as relates to law enforcement.  We had an inspection at our Park in early February and the formal assessment for the department was held at Pocahontas State Park in mid February.  This process represents the dedication and professionalism that our officers show at all times.  

The current economy continues to affect our operating budget.  We’ve been forced to make cuts throughout all areas of the Park.  We’re doing all we can to ensure that the Park will continue to operate at expected levels.  A majority of the cuts have reduced preventative maintenance projects.  We have not lost any current staff positions as a result of the budget.  It is likely that we will be forced to reduce the amount of seasonal positions that we offer.  


Last summer’s season was a very busy one here at Smith Mountain Lake.  We continue to be one of the busiest parks in the state.  On weekends and holidays it is amazing to see the number of visitors we have in the Park.  The following are the attendance numbers for 2009;

Total attendance: 358,600

Beach attendance: 33,600

Camping attendance: 21,700

Cabin attendance: 17,200

We piloted a new program last summer with Lake Christian Ministries to distribute free parking and swimming passes to area families.  The concept behind this was to enable families, who may be unable to otherwise due to financial constrictions, enjoy the Park and facilities.  We worked with LCM and our Richmond staff, including State Parks director Joe Elton, to make this possible.  The program was very successful and well received by all involved.  The park collected 99 parking passes and 461 swimming passes between Memorial Day and Labor Day.  Those all represent families who may not have been able to enjoy our Park without the program. 

       Camping was more popular than ever in 2009 and the Park staff couldn't even count on having tent sites open on the weekends. The beach was also a major factor in attendance at the park as indicated by the numbers.
The Park beach area had its second best year since they have been operating the beach.  With nearly 34 thousand people at the beach in three months, it was a bit staggering.  SML is definitely a popular place.

The park has come a long way over the years.  I have been here since August 2007 and have seen several significant changes in that short time.  The new Visitor Center, the boat ramp road being paved and the campground improvements stand out.  There are countless other smaller improvement projects that we’ve done also.  Working with volunteer groups such as the Friends, Youth Conservations Corps and camp hosts has been very rewarding.  It’s great to see changes and evolution in the Park.  

Parks are needed, now more than ever.  A 
place to vacation, unwind, get away from the daily responsibilities, get back to nature, and protect and conserve the natural resources are the reasons we’re here.  This Park belongs to the citizens of Virginia.  To be able to play a part in the management and operation of such a valuable resource is very rewarding!  

What SML State Park Offers


Smith Mountain Lake State Park is a place with many options for recreation and relaxation.  The summer season usually runs from Memorial Day through Labor Day.  The volunteers and staff take great pride in the Park and work hard to highlight its best features.
The Contact Station and the new Visitor Center are prominent at the Park’s entrance.  Visitors can quickly access information they need and be on their way.   

Those who choose to walk or run have the perfect place to exercise.  With thirteen trails of varying degrees of difficulty hikers and bikers can spend days exploring the Park. Signage provides information about what to expect on the trails. Runners can find places along the roadways where many enjoy early morning runs.  A triathlon is held at the Park each spring and many travel some distance to participate.

.   

Music in the Park 2010

Blue Grass Bands and The Old Dominion Cloggers have entertained during the summers for over ten years.  When Ray Haymaker and Johnny Abril put their heads together and promoted the idea this venue was establish with support from the Friends.  
Music in the Park is featured at 8:00 p.m. at the Beach Pavilion on the fourth Saturday night of the month during the summer for a fee of $5.00 per person. Children 12 and under are free. No parking fee.  Folding chairs suggested.  Soft drinks, food, snacks, and ice cream are available.
This project is supported by musicians and the businesses and organizations from the surrounding area.  In 2009 In the Tradition, The Guard, Roanoke Valley Pickers, and Blue Grass Travelers were the entertainers.  Local Sponsors included Chopsticks Oriental Cuisine, A Shade Brighter, Capps Home Building Center, The Little Galley, El Torito Mexican Restaurant, Harvey Dentistry – SML, The Little Galley, Mayberry Diner/Drive –In,  Mitchell’s Point Marina, Moneta Farm Center, Moneta Lions Club, P.J. Belle of Long & Foster Real Estate, Shoprite, SML Aviation Flight Training, SML Pilots’ Club, Sweet’s Heating & Air Conditioning, Tucks Tire & Auto Center, Virginia Dare Cruises & Marina 297-7100, Your Log Home Specialists 1-800-747-4916.

Music In The Park 2010

Sat. May 22
Witcher Creek Band

Sat. June 26
The Guard

Sat. July 24
Roanoke Valley Pickers

Sat. Aug. 28
Lonesome Pine

The Old Dominion Cloggers will perform at each event


Joe Elton-Director, Virginia State Parks
Johnny Finch-Pres. Virginia Association for Parks

Gaston E. Rouse Jr. SP Dir. of Volunteer Services

We have 235,500 reasons to thank you. That's how many volunteer hours were reported in 2009. We thoroughly enjoy working for you in one of America's best state park systems. Talented staff, well kept facilities, and entertaining and educational programs earned us high marks from visitors. 2009 brought us more visitors than ever. Camping was up more than 8%. As we look ahead to what will surely be a challenging year, we have a wish list to share.

10 Ways to Support Virginia State Parks
1. Spend more time in state parks. Visit at least one new park in 2010.
2. Join the Virginia Association for Parks by   going to www.virginiaparks.org; the associate membership is free. Get five friends to sign up as well. Check the site at least once a week.

3. Also, plan to visit www.virginiaoutdoors.com at least once a week. Your visits to this site will keep you informed and entertained &#150; and it will make it easier to recruit sponsors. Check out and comment about the articles and podcasts.

4. Get 5 friends or family members to sign up for the Virginia State Parks eNewsletter at http://bit.ly/vspenews. Visit our Virginia State Parks blog at http://blog.virginiaparks.org. Use the "Share Your Story Now" option to enter interesting stories about your volunteer experiences or your visits to our state parks.    If 
you're on Facebook become a fan of the Virginia StateParkspage: (http://www.facebook.com/virginiastateparks).
 If you're on Twitter, follow @vastateparks and @virginiaparks. Feel free to contribute information about your work for the parks on those sites.

5. Write your congressman and Senators Webb and Warner and thank them for supporting full funding of the Land and Water Conservation Fund state side grant program that has helped fund local and state park projects in every congressional district in Virginia. Many local park systems were established thanks to this Act.

6. Write your state delegate and senator and let them know you appreciate their support for state parks. Let them know you also support state parks because they enhance the quality of life for Virginians, they provide stewardship over many of Virginia's natural, cultural and recreational treasures and they have a positive economic impact on the state and local economy.
 
7. Always remember that when a park visitor comes to visit they are using some of their very valuable leisure time and are expecting to have a good time. By greeting them with a smile and being helpful you can help us deliver.

8. Take time to thank our staff and volunteers.

9. Help us promote conservation of our valuable natural and cultural resources so future generations will be able to enjoy what we have today. Practice conservation in your daily life.

10. Volunteer to help with one of our youth corps programs and  support  the future  stewards
of our great country.
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Discover the Discovery Center
The interpreter, Miss Lauri, keeps a full schedule of activities going at the Discovery Center which is near the docks and an amphitheater.  The children learn about nature and survival skills in a very natural setting.  

There are usually a lot of critters there as well.  A bee hive is usually buzzing.  Miss Lauri loves animals.  Some are stuffed, some are real, and some, such as the Osprey, have made it to the TV screen via webcam.

Spots around the Park can be reserved for a fee for family reunions, weddings, wedding receptions, and other private functions.   Fee schedules and locations that are available can be found at both the Visitor Center and the Discovery Center. 

Some just may want to come and sit on the Pavilion at the Discovery Center or spread a blanket on the grass nearby and watch the boats on the lake.  It’s also a popular spot for having a picnic and letting the children play.   This is also home to the butterfly garden.
Volunteers from the Friends help with the youth programs, greet guests, pitch in for clean-up projects when needed, and work on the landscaping around the building.   They have to participate in an introduction and short orientation to the Park and the responsibilities that being a volunteer entails.   The Friends have many talented members who share what they know and love with those who visit the Park.  This is one of the reasons we feel our Park is one of the best in the state.
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Thanks for the Clean-Up Crew

We all want to know about those things that are the most fun and we all want to enjoy them. The truth of the matter though is that if things are cared for properly they are more pleasant.  To that end an important part of what the volunteers in the Friends group do involves caring for the Park by helping to keep it clean or cleaner.


The Clean-Up Committee Chairman is Herm McCreary.  Those who help, arrive at the Visitor Center at 9:30 on the first and third Thursday of each month and then they decide which trails to walk through and clean.  If small limbs are in the path volunteers can move them.  Heavier limbs and debris on the trails is reported to the staff so they will be informed about which areas need attention.  This is helpful to the staff since they do not have to search for these areas.


Volunteers who help with mowing or using any of the heavy equipment are required to be trained by Park personnel before engaging in those areas.  This is related to safety and proper use of equipment.   Volunteers can stay busy most of the year with clean-up projects.  There is always a lot to be done in this 1,248 acre park.

 
(Thanks to Charlie Walker, Patti Gerhart and Nate Clark for supplying pictures for the 2010 edition.
The Friends Website

The website has been a feature supported by the Friends for over ten years.  Bob Roberts set up the first website and maintained it until he had to turn it over to someone else.  Others have assisted but this has been a slow growing project.  It seems that most of the members of the Friends would rather be outside.  Some have suggested a class for members would be of some merit.

Today the Friends website is maintained by Kathy McDonough who keeps the site updated.  This daunting task requires technology, time and talent and she supplies that.  Only a few of the members have enough technological experience to support this project.  So she encourages participation and works to keep the members posted about the progress on the site.
Visitors are encouraged to check out the website to see what is current.  Kathy is always looking for pictures. – so, if you have any to share go to the site and send her some.

Note below the URL for our website is http://www.smithmountainlakestateparkfriends.com/
Youth Conservation Corps

For the past several years the Friends have welcomed the YCC Crews in June with a picnic and given them a big send off picnic at the end of their three week program.  This group of young people is a boon to the Park each year. The following information about the YCC was taken from the VSP Director of Volunteer Services website at  vspycc@dcr.virginia.gov
“The mission of DCR’s Virginia State Parks Youth Corps (VSPYC) is to engage Virginia’s youth in a structured program of important conservation and park projects on public lands while providing learning that fosters teamwork, self-esteem, social responsibility and respect for the environment.”
Projects include restoration and preservation that promotes educational, environmental and community improvements.  Trail restoration and construction, and much more, are lasting evidence of the work these Crews accomplish while they fulfill unmet needs in the parks.

Applicants may choose the session but not the park.  New corps members are preferred each year, but a participant may be selected to take part more than once if exceptional prior performance merits it. Selection is based heavily on the quality of responses given in the application. This is a work-at-will program. 

Three crew supervisors are assigned to each crew of 10 to 14 crewmembers. Supervisors are directly responsible for overseeing activities of the young people from the time they report to the time they depart. Supervisors create a supportive atmosphere conducive to learning; they motivate, develop and discipline team members, ensure their well-being and help plan events.

YCC Crews live and work as a team in the park for three weeks. A typical day starts at 6:30 a.m. and ends with lights out at 10:00 p.m.   Work usually takes place in the daytime, and environmental education and adventure opportunities fill evenings and weekends.
Program completion stipends include $500 for crewmembers and $1,500 for supervisors, plus $350 flat fee for associated travel and mileage Stipends are given upon completion of the program. If a crewmember or supervisor is sent home at any time before the program is concluded, a stipend is not given to that person.

Weekends incorporate adventure training which varies in each park but swimming, hiking, caving, canoeing, horseback riding, and visiting local museums or attractions are some of the offerings.
OSPREY PROGRAM
The Osprey Project continues to receive strong support from the Friends.  It was reported in July 2009 that the three ospreys, Spock, ET and Chewy, had fledged.  We learned that they would migrate south sometime in September.

Presently the webcam live feed to the Osprey nest is available in the Discovery Center. Sally Hutslar and Jim Gutzwiller met with the Park Manager and Assistant Manager to discuss options on how we can have a live feed at the DC and at the new Visitor Center.

This is a work in progress that involves meeting with officials in Richmond to determine how this can be accomplished.  


  [image: image3.wmf]
February 6, 2010 – One of many trees the snow downed.








Camping and Cabins


	Camping and cabins are open year-round and another good reason for people to visit SML State Park.  Special events and Youth Activities at the Discovery Center are enjoyed by those who spend a week in a cabin or at a camp site.  
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Boat Ramps and Piers


	The Public Boat Ramp and the adjacent piers are especially important for those with boats.  Folks can get their boats in the lake or they can fish from the piers next to the Boat Ramps.  The Friends help with the Fishing Clinic and Fishing Tournament that is held each June.  One week the children learn how to fish and the next week they vie for the best catch in several categories.  The Friends provide lunch for the participants.
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OLD DOMINION CLOGGERS
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The Beach Area


	The 500 ft. sandy Beach is probably the most popular spot at the Park.  Guests can swim, rent a boat, play volleyball, have a picnic, or enjoy a hotdog or hamburger at the Concession Stand by the shaded Pavilion.


There are several picnic tables and grills at or near the Beach as well as a large play area nearby.  Campers can enjoy the Beach or families can enjoy a day trip to the Beach.  Some groups even bring busloads of children to the Beach.  It’s just plain fun.





VAFP Conference





Members of the Friends attended the VAFP Conference that was held at the Park from March 18-20.  The VAFP is the state organization for Virginia Association for Friends of Parks.  Our Friends group hosted the dinner on Friday, March  19 and served fried chicken and a heaping smorgasbord of covered dishes prepared by the members.


This was a highlight for the Park as well as the Friends who had the chance to work with other in the state.  It was also a great time to share ideas and concerns.
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� HYPERLINK "http://www.wisdomquotes.com/002056.html" �John Muir�:


Climb the mountains and get their good tidings. �Nature's peace will flow into you


as sunshine flows into trees.�The winds will blow their own freshness into you... �while cares will drop off like autumn leaves.
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